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Notice of Board Meetings 
CCA: Monday, April 7, 2014, at 7 p.m.

CRD Executive Meeting: Monday, April 14, 2014, at 6 p.m.    

CRD Monthly Meeting: Monday, April 14, 2014, at 6:30 p.m.
Carrollwood Rec Center - 3515 McFarland Road  •  Residents welcome to attend

CRD Committee Meetings - See Page 5

OC’s Original Resident Turns 100

Happy 100th Birthday Muriel! See Page 12

Monday, May 19th 
CRD election qualifying  

by petition deadline 
(see CRD President’s report on Page 3 for details)

 

Noon, June 20, 2014 
CRD election qualifying by fee and  

submission of required documentation 
(see CRD President’s report on Page 3 for details)

Annual Easter Egg Hunt
Saturday,  April 19th 
Starting at 10 a.m.
Scotty Cooper Park
See Page 8
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by Jim Powell, CCA President

Greetings and salutations. As I was out of town, our 

Vice President and Long Range Planning Chair, Mark 

Tempest, ran our March CCA Meeting. Mark tells me that 

the meeting went very well and covered several areas. 

The first was the First Annual Spring Fling event 

chaired by Neil Norden and Kendra York. They 

have worked really hard and I know the event 

will be a great success. We did decide to 

postpone the 5K run due to the amount 

of lead time required by the County to 

close the roads. We will look at a new date for this event 

in the coming months. We are also continuing to do our 

fundraising for the Carp effort for the Lake. We appreciate 

your consideration and Lake Fund donations to help 

with this endeavor. It looks like we’ll need somewhere 

in the neighborhood of $5,800 in total. Thanks so 

much for your support of our beautiful Lake Carroll. 

Happy spring!

This framed photo (circa early 1960s) of OC was 
donated to the Rec Center by George Bentley. Notice that 
Carrollwood Elementray School was not on the picture.  
Also in the upper left, you can see that Lake Ridge and 
McFarland do not intersect.

George Bentley was the editor of The Caroler in the mid 
1970s and also served as V.P. of the CCA Board.  He resided 
on Lipsey Road and was neighbors with Dr. & Mrs. Ferris.  
George donated the photo along with archived editions of 

The Caroler via Mrs. Ferris.  The photo is now displayed in the Rec Center lobby above the water fountain.

OC Residents are welcome, and encouraged, to go to the Rec Center and view the picture. It is much more interesting 
in person than in the small photo above!

Are you a resident that can shed some light of this time in history.  I’d love to hear from you. Please get in touch and 
let’s share some history with the rest of OC! Email Rox@rox-c.com or call 813-991-1860.

A Bit of History
Thanks to George Bentley
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by Mike “Mickey” Jaap, CRD President

As we move into the warmer weather of spring and 
early summer, the anticipation of another season enjoying 
Lake Carroll and the various amenities of our beautiful 
neighborhood are constantly on my mind.  But I am also 
pondering a long forgotten Carrollwood tradition, and I am 
grateful for the opportunity to remind everyone of what 
election years used to mean to our residents.

I have surfed through a lot of old Carolers from the ‘70s 
and ‘80s, and recall seeing many announcements of a 
dozen or more residents vying for one of the nine seats on 
the Carrollwood Recreation District Board of Trustees.  The 
last contested election occurred in the mid-’90s, about 20 
years ago.  Is it time to resurrect this tradition?  That is up 
to you.

If you’ve had thoughts of serving your Community as a 
Trustee on the CRD, did you know that you must either be 
elected or appointed?  When the CRD was created, the 
elections process was intended to be the primary method 
of joining the Board.  The appointment process was only 
intended to be used when less than nine residents signed 
up for the election.  If you are interested in serving during 
the 2015-2016 term, there are some key deadlines in 
May and June of 2014.  So now is the time to prepare for 
the election, even though it is not held until November.

The election process is not governed in any way by 
the sitting Board of Trustees.  It is entirely under the 
jurisdiction of the Hillsborough County Supervisor of 
Elections.  Interested residents are not required to inform 
or receive the approval of the sitting Board in order to 
qualify as a candidate.

For complete information on how to qualify for the 
2014 election, visit the Hillsborough County Supervisor 
of Elections website at http://www.votehillsborough.
org/?id=60.  But I am taking this opportunity to share with 
you a brief overview of the qualifying process. 

There are two methods of qualifying for the November 
ballot.  Candidates can submit a petition with at least 25 
other resident signatures by noon on May 19, 2014.  If 
you use this option, you must also pay a nominal fee of 10 
cents per signature.  If you choose not to solicit signatures 
on a petition, you can pay a $25 fee during “qualifying 
week,” which is between noon on June 16, 2014, and 
noon on June 20, 2014.  All petitions and fees must be 
submitted by the resident directly to the Hillsborough 
County Supervisor of Elections office by the deadlines 
noted.

All candidates, regardless of which method of qualifying 
they choose, must also submit a few other documents 
during qualifying week.  Blank forms of all necessary 
documents can be found on the Supervisor’s website.

Once you qualify for the ballot, your name will be 
posted as a candidate on the Supervisor’s website 
immediately after qualifying week.  Your candidacy, as in 
past elections, becomes public information five months 
before the actual vote.  Every aspect of this process 
is subject to all public disclosure laws.  If 10 or more 
candidates qualify for the ballot, then it will be a contested 
election and will go to a vote in November.  If nine or 
less candidates qualify, then all of the candidates will be 
automatically elected and our election will not appear on 
the ballot.

At our April, May and June meetings, we will provide 
copies of the blank forms needed for the election 
qualifying process.  Also during those meetings, there 
will be time set aside to ask questions about serving on 
the CRD Board.  Any interested residents should consider 
attending one or more of those meetings to find out more 
about Board service.  These Q&A sessions will only be 
intended to inform you about the commitment that Board 
service demands.  Although we may discuss the qualifying 

(continued on Page 7)
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Address of nominated yard:

_______________________________________________

Reason for nomination:

_______________________________________________

_______________________________________________

Your name: ___________________________________

Your phone number: __________________________

Your email address: ___________________________

 
Turn in your nomination at the Community 
Center. Nominations can also be made in 
person at Board Meetings or by visiting 
www.OriginalCarrollwood.com or emailing 
YardoftheMonth@OriginalCarrollwood.com

NOMINATION FORM

Please include a photo of the yard 
with your nomination.  

Thank you!

11528 
Areca Road
Jose and Mandy Couret 
We purchased our home in June, 
2006, right before getting married. 

We love this location because of the 
neighborhood, parks, beach, and close proximity 
to our family (we all live within about five miles 
of each other). We knew it would be a great place 
to one day raise our children. We moved into this 
home in October, 2006, after completing some 
updates to the interior and knew that eventually 
we would have to do something with the yard. 

We decided to begin our project a few years later and found out that Hillsborough County had a different plan! They were about 
to do major work in our area, so we had to wait, and are so happy we did because it was worth it. We enjoy our home very much 
and love to host family events here. We have two children who love to play in the yard.  Our yard consists of Jasmine trees by 
the front door, which I (Mandy) love to smell when checking the mail. Our Birds of Paradise bloomed this year and give a 
beautiful pop of color to the yard. We also have Robellini Palm; as well as our favorite, Bismarck Palm, given to us when 
we first moved here by my husband’s late uncle, Ramon Mendez. What ties it all together is the beautiful lighting that 
looks so pretty at night time. We are so proud to be able to own a home here in Original Carrollwood and look forward 

to many more enjoyable years. Thank you so much. 
We are honored that you chose us for yard of the 
month and we appreciate it. 

Do Your Duty
You must pick up your pet’s waste deposited on 

public property, public walks, recreation areas or 

the private property of others immediately. Side 

note: do not do this by throwing your pet’s waste down 

storm drain/sewers as it collects elsewhere in the 

neighborhood. 

Dogs and cats must be under the direct control of 

the owner or keeper. “Direct 

control” is defined as the 

immediate, continuous 

physical control of an 

animal at all times; such 

as by means of a fence, 

leash, cord or chain of such 

strength to restrain the animal.
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Monthly Schedule of CRD 
Committee Meetings:

ORIGINAL CARROLLWOOD PARK COMMITTEE
No meeting in April

TENNIS/RECREATION CENTER COMMITTEE
Sunday, April 20th

5 p.m. at the Rec Center
Third Sunday of each month

GROUNDS COMMITTEE
 Monday, April 21st

7 p.m. at the Rec Center
Third Monday of each month

 SCOTTY COOPER PARK COMMITTEE
Saturday, April 26th

9 a.m. at Scotty Cooper Park
Last Saturday of each month

WHITE SANDS BEACH COMMITTEE
 Saturday,  April 26th

1 p.m. at White Sands Beach
Last Saturday of each month

NOTE: 
If no residents are in 
attendance by 15 minutes 
after the scheduled 
meeting start time, the 
meeting will be subject to 
immediate cancellation.
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Carrollwood Civic Association
BOARD OF DIRECTORS

President	 Jim Powell 	 932.4884
	 JimPowell@originalcarrollwood.com
Vice President & Long Range Planning
	 Mark Tempest	  935.0540
	 MarkTempest@originalcarrollwood.com
Treasurer	 Jamie Sheer	 932.7825 
	 JamieSheer@originalcarrollwood.com
Secretary/Legal	 Mike Hancock 	 915.1110
	 MikeHancock@originalcarrollwood.com

COMMITTEES
Crime Watch/Lake Carroll Dept. of Health Liaison
	 Brian Hughes	 231.3555
	 BrianHughes@originalcarrollwood.com
	 Jim Blanco 	 930.2420
	 Jim Blanco@originalcarrollwood.com
Lake Carroll	 Bryan Huls 	 930.0044
    	 BryanHuls@originalcarrollwood.com
Newcomers 	 Jim Blanco 	 930.2420
	 Jim Blanco@originalcarrollwood.com
Social & Events 	 Kendra York 	 625.1109
	 KendraYork@originalcarrollwood.com
	 Neil Norden 	 679.4022
	 NeilNorden@originalcarrollwood.com
Standards Enforcement	 Amy Cariello  	
	 AmyCariello@originalcarrollwood.com
Construction & Dock	 Jimbo Woodroffe 	 549.9425
   Permitting 	 JimboWoodroffe@originalcarrollwood.com
Special Events 	 Dru Albano 	 933.2792
	 DruAlbano@originalcarrollwood.com
Member at Large	 Bryan Yarborough 	 240.0006
  	 BryanYarborough@originalcarrollwood.com

Carrollwood Recreation District
BOARD OF TRUSTEES

President	 Mickey Jaap 	 765.1161
	 MickeyJaap@originalcarrollwood.com
Vice President/	 Suzy Giunta 	 933.3880
  Community Development	SuzyGiunta@originalcarrollwood.com
Treasurer 	 Cary Brown 	 915.0152
	 CaryBrown@originalcarrollwood.com
Secretary	 Joe Costa 	 932.4269
	 JoeCosta@originalcarrollwood.com

COMMITTEES
Grounds 	 Bill Lais 	 936.7673
	 BillLais@originalcarrollwood.com
OC Park 	 Paul Siddall 	 932.9584
	 PaulSiddall@originalcarrollwood.com
Rec Center/Tennis Courts 	Mark Snellgrove 	 265.2828
	 MarkSnellgrove@originalcarrollwood.com
Scotty Cooper Park 	 David O’Donnell 	 936.9737
	 DavidODonnell@originalcarrollwood.com
White Sands Beach 	 Kevin Shidler 	 931.1662
	 KevinShidler@originalcarrollwood.com

Carrollwood Recreation Center
Lina Young • 3515 McFarland Road; Tampa, FL 33618

932.1257   Fax: 935.9057   Office Hrs: 9 a.m.- 1 p.m. (M-F)
office@originalcarrollwood.com 

The Caroler
Roxanne Clapp • 26504 Whirlaway Terr; Wesley Chapel, FL 33544

Ph: 991.1860   Fax: 991.1863   Email: Rox@rox-c.com   
Hillsborough County Sheriff’s Office

Deputy Jeff Carson, Community Resource Deputy 247.0330
to report a non-emergency

Contact us or come by the office.

Jim Blanco, Newcomer Chairman  
813.930.2420 
jimblanco@originalcarrollwood.com

Lina Young, Office Manager
813.932.1257
office@originalcarrollwood.com

 Here’s the information we need:

Last name: ____________________________________
First name(s): __________________________________
Phone number: ________________________________
Address: ______________________________________

Email: ________________________________________
You can email your information also! 

Send to jimblanco@originalcarrollwood.com

Thanks for your help.

Help keep our 
Resident 
Directory 

UP-TO-DATE

Get Noticed!
Advertisers are invited to join The Caroler!

Monthly ad rates:
1/8 page $45
1/4 page $75

1/2 page $140
Full page $225

Classified $20 - 20 words

Deadline is the 14th monthly
We reach 925 homes and other VIPs

Published monthly since 1960, The Caroler is powerful!
Roxanne Clapp • Rox@rox-c.com • 813-991-1860
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COMPLETE LAWN CARE and full array of handyman 
services. Storm cleanup. Hauling. Pressure washing.  
Chuck Kim (OC homeowner). 813-352-1382.

___________________________________________

ADD YOUR CLASSIFIED NEXT MONTH - $20 for 25 words. 
Deadline is the 14th of each month. Email Rox@rox-c.com

CLASSIFIEDS

Where Everyone Has a Great Time!

 12015 Orange Grove Drive, Tampa, FL 33618

813-961-3087        CampIDS@corbettprep.com        corbettprep.com

7 weeks of options:  June 16 – August 1, 2014

Over 60 full- and half-day camps
Ages PreK3 to high school
Transporation available
Before- and after- care offered

** STEVE GRIDER P.A. ** !
Business & Contract Law !

STEVE C. GRIDER, Esquire 
www.SteveGriderLaw.com !

MEMBER OF THE FLORIDA BAR 20+ YEARS 
Mail :    8870 N. Himes Ave #606 

Tampa, FL 33614 
Call: (813) 300-9141  Office: Carrollwood

and election process as well, only the Supervisor of 
Elections should be relied on for the most accurate 
answers to any election-related questions.

As we work our way through the second half of the 
current term, we are working diligently to achieve all the 
goals we set during our organizational meeting back in 
January of 2013.  Progress has not always been as fast as 
we would like, but slow and patient progress is still better 
than none.

(Continued from page 3) 

CRD Report
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Make a Donation to Maintain Lake Carroll 
and Name Your Own Carp!

Residents! Help keep Lake Carroll clean and safe. Financial contributions are  
needed from everyone. Funds are used to offset expenses for vigorous water sampling 
and testing, and other lake maintenance and monitoring needs.

Contributors are greatly appreciated and will be acknowledged in The Caroler.  
Make funds payable to: Carrollwood Civic Association, 3515 McFarland Rd.,  
Tampa, FL 33618.

Please include this form OR donate through PayPal on the OC website:  
www.originalcarrollwood.com.

LAKE FUND DONATION  Amount: ___________________

Name: ____________________________________________________

Address:________________________________________________________

Phone: _________________ Your carp’s name: __________________________

This year’s Easter Egg hunt will be held on 
Saturday, April 19th, starting at  10 a.m. at  

Scotty Cooper Park.  

We will have prizes for ‘Best Bonnet’ and 
‘Handsome Hair’, as well as prizes for the 
finding the ‘Golden Eggs’.  As usual, we will 
have two categories where 
Children six and under will 

hunt in the gated playground 
and kids 7 to 13 will hunt in 

the remainder of the park.  

We are in need of 
volunteers and a volunteer to 

wear the bunny costume.  All volunteers 
will collect hours, and the bunny costume 
volunteer is paid $30 plus hours.   All 
volunteers must be at the park by 8 a.m. 
and can call me directly at 813-625-1109.

Join Us for the Annual  
OC Easter Egg Hunt!
by Kendra York

Kendra York and the Easter Bunny
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Upcoming Concertsming Cming Con
The Florida Orchestraa

Tickets On Sale Now!
727.892.3337 or 1.800.662.7286
www.FloridaOrchestra.org

Tampa, St. Pete & Clearwater

Tampa Bay Times Masterworks

Mozart,
Diamond & Brahms
Apr 11 - 13
Special Video Game Concert

rePLAY:
Symphony of Heroes
Apr 19 - One Night Only!

Tampa Bay Times Masterworks

Tan Dun’s
Water Concerto
Apr 25 - 27

© 
Be
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en

TFO-The-Caroler-April.indd   1 3/13/2014   3:01:42 PM

Clip & Save

21-POINT A/C
CLEAN & TUNE

DIAGNOSTIC SERVICE CALL

FREE W/ REPAIR

Not available for same day service. Cannot 
be combined with other offer. Price is per 
unit. System must be in working condition. 

Inlcudes up to 1.5 hours diagnostic service. Repairs and replacement 
parts are additional. If the repair is declined the original service fee of
up to $95 must be paid at the time the diagnostic service is complete. 
Cannot be combined with other offer. Price is per unit.

Total amount of rebate is dependant on equipment purchased 
and current utility company. Bryant rebate up to $715, IERNA’s 
Rebate up to $1,250, utility rebate up to $400. 

SAVE THOUSANDS ON A NEW SYSTEM
in Multiple Money Saving Rebates
Now Available when Purchasing a
High Ef�ciency A/C System$2,465$2,465up

to 
up
to 

$80
Value

813-948-6355

M
ai

nt
ai

n

Re
pl

ac
e

Offer Expires 5/30/14 

Offer Expires
5/30/14 

CR
LR

04
14

CR
LR

04
14

CR
LR

04
14

Re
pa

ir

Schedule a
FREE Estimate

LIMITED TIME OFFER

Bryant Rebate | IERNA’s Rebate | Utility Rebate

 

 (Minimum purchase of $250) 

  (813) 343-4966 
    www.GlassDoctor.com/Tampa License #’s 

MV27191 
SCC-131151156 

 
Owned and operated by OC Resident 

 
Call the Specialists for FREE Estimates 
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OC REAL ESTATE 
SELLING YOUR HOME 101
Statistics
by Wayne Wilson, Realtor  
OC Resident

Statistics in the housing market 
never end and for those of you 
that had the joy of taking statistics 
courses in college, this will be 
interesting to you. For you, the 
homeowner, it’s very relevant. So let’s get started. 

1. Jan 2011 - Avg List price $142K; Jan 2014 - $190K
Jan 2011 - Avg Sell price $135K; Jan 2014 - $184K
Jan 2011 - % variation 95%; Jan 2014 - 97% 

2. Sales by Price Range – Single Family Homes
Price Range % of home sales 
$160K - $179K = 9.01%
$180K - $199K = 8.33%
$200K - $249K = 12.83%
$250K - $299K = 7.22%
$300K - $349K = 4.16%
$350K - $399K = 2.80%
$400K - $499K = 3.31%
$500K - $999K = 4.75% 

3. Inventory (Ideal market is 6 months supply)
Price Range Months Supply
$160K - $179K = 5.9
$180K - $199K = 7.2
$200K - $249K = 6.5
$250K - $299K = 9.5
$300K - $349K = 9.7
$350K - $399K = 13.0
$400K - $499K = 9.9
$500K - $999K = 14.25

In essence, what this tells us is that the market has 
improved considerably. Homes under $250K are moving 
very well. When they exceed $250K, the demand is less; 

primarily because there are fewer people capable of 
financing in those areas. This data has been developed by 
the Greater Tampa Board of Realtors.

Current OC Listings as of deadline: 

   11212 Carrollwood Dr	 3,542 sq ft	 $440,000 

   11608 Lipsey Rd	 2,967 sq ft	 $418,000 

   11708 Lipsey Rd	 2,844 sq ft	 $399,000 

   3401 McFarland Rd	 3,218 sq ft	 $415,000 

   10901 Orange Grove Dr	 1,913 sq ft	 $263,500 

   2821 Samara Dr	 3,522 sq ft	 $1,250,000 

   3616 Schefflera Rd	 2,162 sq ft	 $269,900

________________________________________

You’re Invited!  
OC Bridge Club

The OC Bridge Club meets the 
second and fourth Friday, game 
starts at 9:30 a.m. at the Rec 
Center.  There is no charge to play, 
but your RSVP is required. To RSVP or for more information, 
call Michele Shahnasarian 931-4356 or Dorothy Miller 932-
9819.  Join us!

________________________________________

Hillsborough County  
Democratic Women’s Club

Donna Lee Fore, candidate for Hillsborough County 
Commission, District 4, will be the speaiker at the April 7 
meeting of the Hillsborough County Democratic Women’s 
Club. The meeting will begin at 6 p.m. on Monday night at 
Mimi’s Cafe, 11702 N. Dale Mabry Highway next to Barnes 
and Noble book store. The public is invited.

At the same meeting, plans will be discussed for the 
annual luncheon at Carrollwood Golf and Country Club on 
May 3.

The public is invited. For further information, call Lula 
Dovi at 932-6944.

This & That
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Watch for news from the  
First Annual Spring Fling  

in the next issue of The Caroler!

Here.  For you.

3714 W. Linebaugh Ave. Tampa 33618   813-961-8747    gracetampa.org

Grace is a place of faith, hope and healing for all.

Palm Sunday/Passion Sunday   April 13   8:30am & 11am   Worship begins with the Procession of Palms

Maundy Thursday   April17   7pm   The Lord’s Supper.  Foot washing.  Stripping the Altar.

Good Friday   April 18
12 noon - Solemn Service of the Word   7pm - “Tenebrae” Service of Darkness

The Resurrection of our Lord - Easter Sunday   April 20
Sunrise Service at 6:30am outdoors   7:30am Easter Breakfast

Festive Worship with fanfare brass and full liturgy   8:30am & 11am

Join us for Holy Week

Happy    
  Easter!
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    Muriel Haviland

Muriel arrived in Carrollwood in December of 1959 with her 
husband, Harold “Happy” Haviland, and the three youngest 
of their seven children.

Muriel and her husband were the first OC residents to 
move to the neighborhood. They purchased  their home on 
December 23, 1959. Although Happy passed away in 1975,  
Muriel still resides on Korina Lane in Original Carrollwood 
and holds the historic distinction of being our FIRST and 
our LONGEST residing homeowner.

Muriel has had a very rich 100 years with seven children: 
Patricia Trigg (deceased), husband Robert; William Haviland 
(deceased),  wife Anne; David Haviland (deceased); 
Kathryn Reiss, husband Joseph (both deceased); James 
Haviland, wife Sharon (both deceased); Dorothy Haviland, 
husband Robert Hughs; Maureen Myers, husband Gary; 14 
grandchildren, 19 great-grandchildren, and 1 great-great-

grandchild. 

Her favorate food is Veal 
Parmigiana and her favorite 
flower, the Carnation.

Muriel’s secret to her long 
and happy life... her faith in 
God.

In front of their home on Korina lane in Carrollwood 

when they moved their in 1959. Muriel is standing in 

the back with her aunt and children. 

Muriel Haviland at the Carrollwood 50th reunion in July, 2009. 

Reprinted from the article 

“Last Word” in The Caroler, 

July, 2009

Muriel’s 100th birthday celebration will be held at Raymond James Stadium. Her family and 
friends including grandchildren, great-grandchildren, and great-great-grandchildren will be 
flying in from all over the country to attend.
Thank you Gary Myers and Dorothy Haviland for sharing this terrific news.

OC’s Original Resident Turns 100!

Happy 100th Birthday Muriel! 
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We would like to thank  
Deputy Jeff Carson  

and his fellow officers from the  
Hillsborough County Sheriff’s Office.

On Saturday, March 8th, we registered a total of 51 
bikes at the event held at Scotty Cooper Park. They 
were also able to distribute helmets and locks to 
increase the overall safety and security of bicyclists in 
the area.

A supply of bicycle registration forms have been left 
with Lina at the Recreation Center for anyone who 
wants to register their bike but could not make it to 
the event. Residents can fill out the form with all of 
the necessary personal and bicycle information, then 
place the registration sticker on the underside of their 
bicycle’s frame. Once they have done this, they can 
return the form to any Sheriff’s Office facility.

Bike Event Registers 51
by Brian Hughes
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It was my privilege to attend the Annual Meals on Wheels 
of Tampa (MOW) Breakfast at Higgins Hall held on March 6, 
2014, as a guest of Amy Shimberg. I first met Amy when she 
was President of the Carrollwood Elementary School PTA and 
I served as Secretary in the late 1960s. Her friendship through 
the years has been warm and delightful. The breakfast was 
a very nice affair telling the story of MOW through the eyes 
of the recipients. Every individual had a heartwarming story 
reminding us of their needs. MOW began in March, 1975, 
the effort of many churches and civic organizations in the 
area. MOW furnishes hot, nourishing meals five days a 
week to the homebound enabling them to stay in their own 
homes. The food, prepared fresh daily by MOW in its own 
commercial kitchen, is planned and cooked on site by a 
professional chef using healthy seasonal ingredients. MOW 
delivers more than just meals. Many of our seniors live alone 
without social contact. A smile and conversation from a 
volunteer are often the highlight of their day. MOW Tampa is 
available for long-term or temporary meal assistance. While 
most of the recipients are senior citizens, I remember one 
young recipient who had been in an automobile accident 
with her husband. Often, a recipient’s family lives some 
distance away. MOW reassures families their loved one is 
checked upon with eyes and ears. People from all economic 
backgrounds are served. Hunger is not confined to the poor. 
Half of all at-risk seniors have incomes above the federal 
poverty line. One-third of recipients pay full price for the 
meals, 1/3 reduced price, and 1/3 receive meals at no cost 
to them. Financial support truly helps those in need. MOW 
receives no federal, state or tax monies of any kind and is 

funded by churches, 
civic groups and 

individuals. Eighty-
five cents of every 
dollar donated in 
2013 went directly 
to programming. 

MOW was founded 
by Gloria Fuentes, a 

Tampa resident experiencing 

difficulty when caring for her two homebound relatives who 
lived on opposite sides of the city. Recognizing the need 
to assist not only her family, but also others who wanted 
to remain independent in the security of their own homes, 
she formed a committee made up of several pastors and 
church members throughout the city to help organize the 
effort. On March 18, 1975, MOW began with a group of 
dedicated volunteers who cooked meals in the recreation 
hall of a local United Methodist Church and delivered 12 
meals to homebound recipients. Amy Shimberg, Charlsie 
Proffitt, and Peggy Lynch were among that group of Original 
Carrollwood volunteers.

I started with MOW in September of 1975 with a group 
called the CW Service League. I dropped out for two 
years, 1978 & 1979. I have been a MOW volunteer since 
its inception except for that two-year break. I am now into 
my 36th year as a MOW volunteer. I restarted in 1979 with 
Ginny Neumeister until her health forced her stop. Roger, 
my husband, often helped when he was free and Ginny was 
unavailable. He began as a regular volunteer with me when 
he retired from USF, Physics Dept. in 1994. Currently we 
drive FH6 on 1st and 3rd Wednesdays together.

In 1993, after 17 years of helping people from the kitchens 
and offices of neighboring organizations throughout 
the community, MOW purchased the building at 550 W. 
Hillsborough Avenue in Tampa to house its administrative 
offices and kitchen.

Weekend meals are delivered frozen to the recipient on 
Friday and are easily microwaveable. Volunteers pick up 
meals at designated community centers convenient to their 
route. After delivering the meals, they return their containers 
to the designated pick-up location. On average, it takes a 
volunteer approximately 90 minutes to deliver the meals. In 
addition to the food, each volunteer is provided with a route 
sheet, which includes specific directions to the recipient’s 
home. If a recipient is not home, the volunteer checks in 
with the office so a follow-up phone call can be made to 
check on the recipients well-being. There are 13 pick-up 

Nourish, Enrich, Strengthen
Meals on Wheels of Tampa
By Katherine J. Clapp

(continued on Page 18)
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Thank  You 
for your 
generous 
Lake Donations! 
Ernest Cervis,  
Janie Faust,  
Diane & Julius Ballard,  
Roger & Vicki Anderson,  
Don & Elizabeth Gadbury,  
Laurence & Martha Miniati,  
Andrea & Shawn College 

Slow Down
by Daniel Francis

Daniel Francis

I must confess that when I first moved into the neighborhood 
last year, one aspect I did not like was the preponderance of speed 
humps.  Coming from 18 years in New York City and then 4 years in 
Maryland’s capital, speed is a (perceived) need and time is money 
and all that.  Yellow traffic lights mean “speed up” and if the red is 
merely “orange”, you’re fine (right, Officer?).  Wrong.  

It didn’t take me long to realize that the stop signs and digital 
speed readouts do two things:  a) most importantly, they help us 
prevent accidents and dissuade outsiders from taking short cuts; 
but, b) these devices help us slow it down in the ‘hood.  Why?  Well, 
these are just a few of the things you miss if you’re not paying 
attention in the beautiful neighborhood if you drive too fast or drive 
distractedly:

•	 Peacocks strutting in full display, like folding fans from 
Japan or Spain; 

•	 Pregnant school buses delivering children to Carrollwood 
Elementary;

•	 The incremental progress of houses being built or renovated;

•	 Hearing blue jays or crows scaring 
away a hawk;

•	 Boisterous kids at Scotty Coopers 
Park;

•	 The sound of the train’s horn as it moves along Busch 
Avenue;

•	 Hearing the bells from St. Paul’s chiming the hour;

•	 Delicious scents from Vizcaya and other restaurants near 
Dale Mabry;

•	 That tinny sound from aluminum bats in the baseball fields 
at Orange Grove park;

•	 Distinguishing an eagle from an osprey flying overhead;

•	 Watching planes descend into TPA; and if you have good 
eyes, noticing the landing gear moving into position. 

I’m glad to have touched down in Original Carrollwood.  Since 
moving here from Annapolis, I’ve made a lot of changes in my life.  
My father died in November and I’m still looking for employment. 
But these days and weeks and months of being “in between jobs” 
have been enriching. I have been forced to slow down and, with 
new perspective, see things in a new context.  Some people talk 
about death-bed conversions; why not now when you’re alive!  You 
can’t choose your teachers, but you can choose to learn from them.   
Who doesn’t learn something each day has begun to shrivel.  

A professional golfer once said that when he errantly hit the 
ball way off the greens, in finding and retrieving it, he witnessed 
natural beauty that he would never have noticed had he stayed on 
the course.

Isn’t it true?  When we finally slow down, even venture off course, 
we take inventory of what we have and what we need and for what 
we are grateful.   Last autumn, at the suggestion of a friend, Dawn 
Hudson, I contacted Roxanne Clapp (who designs and edits this 
terrific monthly) asking if I could write six pieces for six months 
from the perspective of a newcomer to Original Carrollwood.  If 
you have enjoyed my writing and/or want to see more from time-to 
-time, feel free to let me know at daniel24601@gmail.com.

Your neighbor, 
	 Daniel Francis
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11125 N. Dale Mabry Highway

A consignment shop for women
of all ages and all sizes

Mon-Fri 10am-6pm • Sat 10am-5pm

Linda G. Roberts 
P.A., GRI, CRS

813.908.8500

tampafloridamoves.com

Call For a FREE  Sales Analysis of Your Home!

“Original Carrollwood Resident”

Selling the 
Greater 

Tampa Bay 
Area for 
28 Years

The Power Is On!

ER#13012456

Full Service Since 1999 • Big Jobs & Small! 

We’ll Beat Any Written Estimate for 33618

• Great References 
GFI Receptacles - Indoor/Outdoor Lighting - Stand-By Generators
Insurance Inspections -  

961.8406813

Residential - Commercial - Licensed - Bonded - Insured

Dean VanLengen
Master Electrician

Mention the Caroler & Get 10% off Your Next Service Call!

 
 
 
 
 

  
  

www.mandmtreeservicetampa.com

MIKE MACHADO
813/885-5103  Cell: 813/966-1638

100% SATISFACTION GUARANTEED

• Replacements

• New Construction

• Energy Efficient Windows

• Hurricane Resistant 

Windows

•

• Patio Doors

• French Doors

• Sliding Doors

 Entry Doors

CALL TODAY! 813.626.7676
6025 NORTH HIGHWAY 301 • TAMPA, FLORIDA 33610

www.carrollwoodwindow-door.com

9725 Tiffany Oaks Lane, Tampa, Florida 33612

813.935.6635  fax: 813.915.1288

jacklambforschoolboard.com

Re-elect a Respected Advocate for Our Children
Former Teacher & Administrator

School Board Member Since 2000

FSBA Legislative Liaison

Political advertisement paid for and approved by John R. 
“Jack” Lamb. candidate for Hillsborough County School 

Board member, District 3
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Puzzle of the 
Month 
Hidden
Objects

Email the editor at Rox@rox-c.com before April 14th

with your count and the page numbers where you 

found them.

All that reply with the correct answer will have their 

name, along with the answer,  

posted in the May Caroler! 

Solution to the March Riddle  

For some I go fast, for others I am slow.  
To most, I’m an obsession.  

Relying on me is a well-practiced lesson. 
What am I? 

March Winner:  Curtis Moreau 

Time

Honorable Mentions,  
others that responded with correct answers: 

 Doug Norton, Micky Williams, Tom Shea,  
Marney Murin and Mark Boghich

The Hunt is On! 
It is time for the  

Annual Caroler Easter Egg Hunt!  
How many eggs can you find?

sites, 66 routes that deliver meals to approximately 750 
recipients Monday through Friday. In our local area, there 
are two of those pick-up sites: Grace Lutheran Church (GL), 
3714 W. Linebaugh Ave., 33618; and Forest Hills United 
Methodist (FH), 904 Linebaugh Ave., 33612. FH was once 
used as a satellite kitchen and has been a pick-up site since 
the beginning of MOW.

Based on your desire and schedule, you may deliver a 
route twice a month or as often as several times a week. 
Drivers must be 18 years of age, have a valid driver’s license, 
auto insurance and agree to a background screening. For 
more information on being a volunteer driver and other 
opportunities, contact Taylor Kenny, Volunteer Coordinator 
at 813-238-8410.

MOW values the contributions of all volunteers and 
demonstrates their appreciation by recognizing their 
service at an “Annual Volunteer Appreciation Luncheon.” 
At this event, the coveted “Amy Shimberg Volunteer of the 
Year Award” is presented to a volunteer who has exhibited 
outstanding contributions to the organization. Once you 
apply as a volunteer, an interview is scheduled prior to 
orientation and training. New volunteers are given the 
opportunity to train with an experienced volunteer or staff 
member until they are comfortable with performing the 
duties required for the position. If you are a representative of 
a business, civic or faith-based organization and exploring 
opportunities on behalf of your group, for information 
about the Adopt-A-Route Partnership Program and other 
community service options, and/or to volunteer with the 
program, please contact Andrea Brogan, MOW of Tampa, 
550 W. Hillsborough Avenue, Tampa, FL 33603 or call 813-
238-8410.

MOW does indeed “nourish the body, enrich the soul and 
strengthen the community,” and it has been my pleasure to 
be a part of MOW, and to promote those goals, for all these 
36 years.

(Continued from Page 14)

Nourish, Enrich, Strengthen
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